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Lt. Gen. James:  Good afternoon.  It’s great to see that 
you’re all still awake and we’ll hopefully keep it that way. 

 
Obviously I just came out from Washington, D.C., and many 

of you may know that we actually had snow there in October.  
Only the eighth time since the late 1800s that that has 
happened.  The good news was it was so cold that the politicians 
kept their hands in their own pockets.  [Laughter]. 

 
It is great to be out here in Los Angeles and great to see 

a lot of old friends and colleagues that I’ve been working with 
in the past.  Of course you’ll get a little different slant 
today because while I still love Kepler, I’m going to be talking 
a lot about Bernoulli, so just file that away in your cranium 
and we’ll talk some of that air stuff as well as space and 
cyber, because it is an integrated problem. 

 
The topic today as you saw in the program is ISR Looking 

Ahead.  What I wanted to do today was focus on first of all 
today’s fight.  The current fight that your Air Force ISR 
capabilities are supporting around the globe and certainly in 
particular in Afghanistan and Iraq.  Then I’d like to talk a 
little bit about tomorrow’s environment.  Not necessarily from a 
budget perspective, although I can talk about that in the Q&A, 
but really more from the strategic perspective.  What does that 
21st Century environment look like from an ISR perspective and 
how do we in the Air Force need to prepare for that environment 
in the future.  And then talk about how will we conduct 
intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance operations in that 
environment and what are some of the challenges that we’re going 
to face as we move into that environment of the future. 

 
So first of all talking about today’s fight.  Obviously it 

is primarily a counter-terrorism fight.  It is a permissive 
environment in many ways, especially as you look at the air 
domain.  So that really sets a stage for how we conduct 
operations.  You’re all very familiar with this for the most 
part.  We have truly dramatically changed our ISR focus and our 
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ISR capabilities since 9/11, focusing on those individuals, 
focusing on those high value targets, focusing on the counter-
terrorism fight.  And if you look at the capabilities that we 
have brought forth in order to conduct those operations, it’s 
extremely impressive for our Air Force.  You all hear about 
Predators and Reapers, our remotely piloted aircraft.  In fact 
living inside the Beltway it’s almost a daily article in the 
Washington Post about drones.  Something to do with drones, 
either in the current fight or other nations buying them or 
whatever the case may be.  So this has somewhat become really 
the topic de jure, if you will, of how we conduct ISR.  We’ve 
been very effective. 

 
You look at the Predator, really brought into being in the 

late ‘90s and then growing rapidly as we move into combat 
operations.  In fact this year we celebrated one million combat 
hours for the Predator.  Pretty impressive, over really about 14 
years.  So one million hours. 

 
You look at the number of CAPs were flying today.  Roughly 

60 Combat Air Patrols supporting our ground forces in 
operations, and this was at the direction of the Secretary of 
Defense back last spring in order to support combat operations 
in the Iraqi and Afghanistan theaters, and we’ve been doing that 
since then.  So very effective in that domain. 

 
We’re providing with our Predator and Reaper capabilities 

1200 hours of full motion video per day.  Roughly 35,000 hours 
of full motion video per month.  A lot of data. 

 
Look at our Global Hawks.  11,000 still pictures per month.  

I’ll take you back to March to really demonstrate the 
effectiveness of that capability when we had what is called 
March Madness.  If you recall we were conducting operations in 
Afghanistan and Iraq when we also had the tsunami in Japan and 
we also had the decision to conduct operations in Libya.  Our 
Global Hawk fleet was very effective in supporting both those 
operations.  Operations that really weren’t planned, and yet 
operations that provided very important capabilities for the 
Libyan fight as well as very important capabilities for the 
Japanese as they assessed their reactors and they assessed 
exactly what the status was of those systems and how to respond 
to that very devastating tsunami there in Sendai.  Again, a very 
effective capability. 

 
Another very effective capability that we pushed into 
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theater in about nine months total, and that’s the MC-12 Liberty 
Project, the twin engine Beechcraft that we outfitted with 
electro-optical IR sensors, SIGINT sensors, and meeting a 
tremendous need there in theater in support of the ground 
forces.  Roughly 120,000 combat hours already on those airframes 
since we pushed those into theater, providing that full motion 
video and that SIGINT capability. 

 
You look at some new capabilities that we pushed out here 

recently.  Gorgon Stare.  This is what we call a WAMI.  Anybody 
know what WAMI stands for?  Raise your hand.  A few smart people 
in here.  Wide Area Motion Imagery.  It’s not full motion video, 
but basically about a frame or two frames a second, those sorts 
of things.  But what it does is it gives us that wide area view.  
About four kilometers by four kilometers continuously.  So think 
of about the size of Redondo Beach that we are watching 
continuously with Gorgon Stare when it is flying.  Tremendous 
success since we brought that into theater last spring in 
supporting the warfighter and being able to do forensics and see 
what has gone on over time in a particular location.  So a great 
capability. 

 
Shadow Harvest.  Hyper-spectral imagery.  This is a roll-

on/roll-off capability that we pushed into theater to look 
across the spectrum at various spectral domains to find things 
on the ground that we needed to find.  Extremely impressive.  We 
just brought that back out of theater about three weeks ago.  
And supported by the Air National Guard who did an absolutely 
tremendous job in conducting those operations in theater. 

 
Then of course if you look at what Gorgon Stare brings in 

terms of data and you add that to a system we call Blue Devil 
Two which is also a WAMI system, Wide Area Motion Imagery, we’re 
bringing down out of those two systems 53 terabytes of data per 
day.  That’s the equivalent of 53,000 full length movies per 
day.  That’s the data hogs that we are creating out there in the 
ISR world.  That will lead to some of my challenges that I’ll 
talk about in the future, because that certainly does create 
some challenges. 

 
Then you look at the ground domain.  Collecting all this 

data does no one any good unless you can process it, you can 
exploit it, and then you can disseminate your analysis.  For the 
Air Force what we have created is a system called the 
Distributed Common Ground System.  This is a system that really 
is primarily outside of the theater of operation.  Five primary 
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nodes -- Langley Air Force Base, Beale Air Force Base, Hickam 
Air Force Base, Osan and Ramstein.  We can move data around the 
globe as we need to to get it to the analyst that has the 
capacity to conduct operations in support of the capability in 
the theater. 

 
That’s, again, a tremendous capability for the Air Force.  

And as I talked about March Madness for the Global Hawk, the 
same thing applies to what we did with that DCGS system because 
we were able to in support of Libya, call up Ramstein and say 
okay, guys, you now have to pick up the Libyan intelligence 
operations.  We’re going to push all that data to you.  You guys 
do the analysis, you push it back into theater, into NATO 
whomever you need to push it into, and they excel. 

 
For the Japanese operations we called Hawaii and said okay 

you need to pick this up here and take care of processing all 
the Global Hawk, the U2 data, everything that we were flying in 
support of Japan, and again, do the analysis on it and get it 
out to eh front end of the spear so they can take action based 
on what you’ve observed. 

 
So a tremendous flexibility for our Air Force that also 

keeps folks out of harm’s way.  We’re not pushing as many people 
forward that we would have had to do in the past because we do 
what we call remote split operations, we bring data back to the 
CONUS or those other nodes, and then we push the analysis 
forward to the warfighter as we need to. 

 
That’s just a quick snapshot of what we are doing today 

from a theater perspective.  As I said, a lot of Bernoulli 
there, if you will; a lot of airborne assets, because it is 
indeed a permissive environment and that gives us a lot of 
flexibility to operate with those airborne assets. 

 
I said the next part of my talk would be about tomorrow’s 

environment, and obviously that will be potentially different.  
There’s no doubt that we will still continue to conduct counter-
terrorism operations around the globe, and in many cases we’ll 
find that we are operating still in an error-permissive 
environment when we do that.  So there will be no lack of 
requirements for those airborne assets, I believe, to support 
those types of operations -- counter-terrorism, other things 
like that, monitoring of certain things going on around the 
globe from an airborne perspective.  But as you look across that 
spectrum of conflict, then we have to think about those les 
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permissive environments moving to non-permissive environments 
moving to what we call A2AD -- anti-access area denial where 
it’s very difficult to get airborne platforms in. 

 
Certainly as we look at the counter-terrorism fight we 

believe from an Air Force perspective that we’ve really balanced 
our capabilities about right to support that from the predator 
and Reaper capability perspective, growing to about 65 Combat 
Air Patrol capabilities that we will then support and maintain 
into the future.  So we’re on that path to do that.  But then as 
you look at those other non-permissive environments where it 
would be much more difficult for those airborne assets to fly, 
what are the capabilities we need to have to conduct operations 
there? 

 
We have to prepare for that less permissive environment, 

and as we’ve said in the Secretary’s ISR review, we need that 
balanced force that will allow us to operate in that non-
permissive environment while we are continuing to have the 
capability to operate in a permissive environment and while we 
maintain that capability.   

 
This is fortuitous timing in terms of this conference 

because we did just wrap up the ISR review that the Secretary of 
the Air Force asked us to do back in April/May timeframe.  We 
worked on that throughout the summer.  We worked very closely 
with Space Command.  We worked very closely with Air Combat 
Command.  All the major commands that had equities in the ISR 
domain.  We briefed that out to the Secretary here a couple of 
weeks ago and that really has formed the basis of the Air Force 
position on ISR as we go into the FY13 budget discussions and 
the we’ll continue to do some work in that arena to inform our 
FY14 budget build as we move into the fall and the spring.  So 
still some do-outs that we have on that, but I believe we met 
the Secretary’s intent to allow him to inform the FY13 dialogue 
on building the budget and in fact he has signed out some clear 
guidance on what the Air Force believes is the right way forward 
for ISR and I’ll touch on a couple of those points. 

 
So as you look at this non-permissive environment, this 

A2AD environment that we may be called to operate in in the 
future and certainly we as military members have to prepare for, 
how do we do that?  First of all, I’ll harken back to General 
Shelton’s comment about this cross-domain or multi-domain 
operations.  I would say that as you think about those hard ISR 
problems, this cross-domain capability will be absolutely 
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essential.  Space domain, air domain, cyber domain.  We are 
going to have to execute operations in all three areas if we’re 
going to be successful against a much harder target than we find 
ourselves going against in Afghanistan.  So part of the solution 
will be that cross-domain capability. 

 
General Shelton mentioned our space-based infrared system I 

would offer that many of you know it has four missions, but two 
of those are BA and TI, battlespace awareness and technical 
intelligence.  And those IR systems bring great capability from 
an ISR perspective.  So how do we harness that OPIR data and 
capability that we’re now finding ourselves having that frankly 
we didn’t have in the past?  A tremendous leap forward from what 
we were able to do with DSP.  In fact our folks out at NASIC are 
doing tremendous work in really understanding what data we can 
glean from OPIR and how that applies to our hard problems in the 
ISR domain.  So I’d offer that certainly Space Command has a key 
role to play from an ISR perspective with systems like that, and 
certainly as you look at the ORS type of systems that we’ve 
launched in the recent past, TACSAT III with HIS, ORS I with EO 
and IR.  More and more I think we’ll find that we’re blurring 
the lines in terms of what capabilities we provide from a 
spaceborne platform that will provide not only nav or com or 
whatever, but potentially ISR capabilities as well.  So we have 
to harvest that capability, especially as we look at this 
spectrum of conflict that we deal with. 

 
Certainly we already harvest and we already rely on and we 

will continue to do so in the future our national technical 
means, those other spaceborne capabilities that give us 
tremendous intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance data 
that we rely on day in and day out, and we must continue to rely 
on that especially in areas that are denied to us. 

 
Then you look at the cyber layer.  I would offer that cyber 

is extremely important from an ISR perspective.  In fact within 
the A2 we’ve developed five priorities, and one of those is 
developing better ISR for and from space and for and from cyber.  
In other words, how do we make sure that we provide intelligence 
to the space domain and intelligence to the cyber domain but 
also glean intelligence from both of those domains?  Frankly, I 
think we as an Air Force have to be better at that, and that’s 
why that is one of our key priorities.  We’re working again very 
closely with 24th Air Force, very closely with 14th Air Force and 
Space Command to really get our arms around doing better at this 
ISR for and from space and cyber.  And again, I believe those 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Lt. Gen. James - 11/17/11             7 
 

will be absolutely essential as we conduct operations in a less 
than permissive environment. 

 
As we look into the challenges and what we need to do to 

operate in this environment several key areas that I think we’re 
going to have to focus on.  First is collaboration.  The Air 
Force does not do this alone.  We provide tremendous capability 
and yet other services, and I would offer other intelligence 
community components provide key capabilities as well.  We’ve 
been in dialogue with the Army about looking at focused R&D on 
certain sensors that would support both the Air Force and the 
Army.  We’ve been in dialogue with NGA about how do we handle 
these large quantities of data that they deal with from an 
imagery perspective and that we deal with from an imagery 
perspective.  So a lot of good work going on, I would say, 
across the joint force and across the intelligence community to 
make sure we collaborate and work together. 

 
That leads to integration.  I recently attended the GEOINT 

conference down in San Antonio.  It’s really the largest 
gathering of intelligence professionals from a military 
perspective in the U.S., about 4,000 people.  The theme of that 
conference was integration.  How do we better integrate our 
capabilities?  How do we better integrate all this data that we 
are gathering to ensure that we are answering the questions that 
our warfighters want answered or our national leaders want 
answered?  That’s a challenging problem.   

 
If you think back to the list I gave you in terms of the 

capabilities we currently have in theater, it’s a plethora of 
systems and sensors.  As I said, it’s EO, it’s IR, it’s SIGINT, 
it’s also LIDAR.  I didn’t mention that.  It’s HIS.   

 
So how do you bring all those systems and parts together?  

How do you bring all of that data together? How do you fuse it?  
How do you integrate it so that the man, the lady, the person 
doesn’t have to try and use his gray matter to sort through all 
of that stuff. 

 
If you go to a DCGS site today you’ll find generally an NCO 

staring at a full motion video screen for up to four hours.  
Watching and developing pattern of life at a particular compound 
in Afghanistan or wherever the case may be.  And I would offer 
that’s probably not the most effective use of that individual’s 
time because we believe that machines can do a lot of that work 
in terms of understanding the patterns and then alerting the 
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human to what’s important.  So that’s certainly an area that 
from an integration perspective, thinking about all that data 
and how you put it together is going to be absolutely critical. 

 
Thinking about security levels.  This has been the bane of 

many of our existences as you look at working with coalition 
partners, as you look at working with allies, how do you 
integrate across all those different security domains to ensure 
that all that data is useable despite the fact that one nation 
partner may want to use it here at a secret level, secret rail 
level; and an IC community person may want to use it here at a 
very high level of classification and yet we need to somehow 
wash all that data and allow it to be used by all those 
individuals at the right security levels. 

 
So that integration across security domains is also going 

to be a challenge that we’re going to have to deal with. 
 
Out of the Secretary’s ISR review, a couple of areas that 

came into focus that we definitely pushed as we went down into 
the FY13 dialogue with OSD.  One of those, and I’ve touched on 
this, is the PED.  The Processing Exploitation and Dissemination 
and really building the tools that we need to give to the people 
on the ops floor that do this analysis day in and day out to 
allow them to be effective.  Whether it’s video tools to handle 
full motion video, whether it’s integration tools to fuse this 
data together, what those things need to be is important to the 
Air Force.  So that’s an area that we are certainly going to be 
focused on as we work into the ’13 budget and as we work into 
the ’14 budget. 

 
Another key area is communications.  Think about the amount 

of data I talked about.  Think about the fact that we ship most 
of that back to other sites outside of theater.  I think you can 
begin to see the problem of just capacity. How do we ensure that 
we have the capacity, the pipes, to move all this data around 
the globe, where we need to and when we need to?  Then think 
about a non-permissive environment, so how do you ensure that 
this data is assured?   That I can count on getting it off of 
these platforms, and no matter what type of operation or 
conflict I may be in? 

 
So I would offer that capacity and assuredness of our coms 

is another area that the Air Force is going to be focused on as 
we look to these future ISR operations. 
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Finally, the R&D S&T piece.  I know Ellen Pawlikowski’s 
here and works a lot of the R&D type of effort and she came out 
of AFRL and worked a lot of the S&T.  But as we tried to peel 
this onion back and look at across the ISR enterprise how we 
look at S&T, how we look at R&D, frankly, we didn’t find a very 
robust or disciplined process.  There’s a lot of good stovepipe 
processes out there, but as you look broadly across the 
enterprise we really didn’t have our hands around managing our 
S&T and R&D investments and prioritizing those effectively.  So 
that’s something we’re going to be getting at.  Definitely we 
want to in this austere budget environment that General Shelton 
talked about, manage those very precious seed corn dollars I 
think somebody talked to Hap Arnold talking about the R&D being 
seed corn.  We absolutely have to do that.  It’s absolutely 
important, but we absolutely have to be very effective and get 
it right in terms of how we prioritize those S&T and those R&D 
efforts.  So that’s another area that we’re to be focused on. 

 
Then lastly I’ll just talk about the people. None of this 

happens without the people.  Roughly 20,000 people in the Air 
Force ISR enterprise.  Everything from intel officers to people 
flying in the back ends of RJs, linguists, a whole host of 
intelligence professionals that are executing that mission day 
in and day out.  And you all know that they are the most 
important component of this enterprise.   

 
I’d just like to leave you with what I believe shows you 

the professionalism and the dedication of these people.  I had 
the opportunity back in the spring to be in Afghanistan and fly 
one of those MC-12 Liberty missions.  You have in the back end 
really a couple of Airmen, generally 21, 22, maybe 23.  They’re 
operating the EOIR package.  They’re operating the SIGINT 
package.  This was dedicated operations supporting one of the 
task forces, and it was a successful operation executing 
operations against a high value target. 

 
But these folks, they fly seven days a week and actually 

seven nights a week because their day starts about 8:00 p.m. 
when they get up.  They go to their mission brief about 10:00 
p.m.  They’re at the plane about midnight.  They take off, they 
fly for four to six hours conducting the operation, generally do 
a handoff with another MC-12 coming in because we’ve run out of 
gas, and then they basically go back, do the debriefs, try to 
get some food and get some sleep then turn around and do it 
again the next day.  They do this continuously, every night.  
Austere conditions.  Tents, you name it, those sorts of things. 
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While I was there we had just entered into the surge and 

basically we had said as of April 1st if you’re in theater flying 
the MC-12 or operating in the back end, you’re staying because 
we have to surge our capabilities to support combat operations.  
So these are people who potentially were going home in ten days 
or two weeks, they had done their time, their families were 
expecting them, and yet we said you have to stay.  To a person 
that I talked to, they all understood.  They said we get it.  We 
raised our hand, we volunteered, we accept it.  They weren’t all 
happy.  Families weren’t all happy.  And yet these folks said we 
get it. 

 
I had the opportunity to have dinner with three young 

ladies who, again, three and four stripers who were the back-
enders, SIGINTers, EORI ball operators, and to a person, they 
loved what they did because they made a difference and they knew 
they made a difference.  They saw operations going on underneath 
them every night.  They knew that what they called out, what 
they directed those ground forces to do were absolutely critical 
to mission success and critical to ensuring that lives were 
saved, and they were extremely proud of that. 

 
So I would just offer from a people perspective we have the 

greatest people in the world conducting these operations.  
Dedicated, smart, they understand the importance of the mission 
they do, and they do it right.  So you can be proud of that and 
proud of this ISR enterprise that your Air Force operates. 

 
With that I will be happy to take some questions. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  It was so cold that the politicians kept their 

hands in their own pockets.  [Laughter].  So was any of that the 
Gang of 12?  We don’t know.  We’ll see. 

 
A bunch of questions sort of go directly to what you would 

expect, General James.  The budget environment, we’ve been told, 
as General Shelton said, there will be no more money and we are 
dealing with a non-permissive environment so all new 
capabilities are needed.  As we look to the needs of non-
permissive and the rest, how are we going to get there? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  Well, let me speak broadly first.  ISR is 

popular, frankly.  If you look at what the warfighter wants 
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there’s a high demand for intelligence, surveillance and 
reconnaissance, and especially as you draw down forces, wherever 
that may be as we get into austere budget times, the importance 
of what I would call indications and warning only goes up.  You 
need to know what’s going on around the globe so you’re not 
surprised. 

 
So broadly speaking, I think the ISR capabilities that we 

bring to the fight will be supported as much and as good as any 
area will be.  Again, we’re not going to be immune from cuts, 
we’re not going to be immune from hits, but I think we’ll fare 
well compared and relatively speaking to other areas.  That’s 
point one. 

 
Point two, as General Shelton said, it’s going to be hard.  

There’s the old adage that says hey, we’ve run out of money, now 
we have to think.  So that’s where we are today.  How do you get 
at some of these harder problems in a non-permissive environment 
and be smart about it?  How do you utilize commercial 
capabilities for coms, for example, or how do you utilize 
commercial tools to handle the data?  

 
My deputy recently went up to the ESPN studios in 

Connecticut to see how they handle all this massive video that 
they deal with day in and day out, and they’ve got some pretty 
impressive tools.  So we can leverage some of that commercial 
capability, especially in the data handling area and especially 
in the com area that then we don’t necessarily have to develop.  
So those are the types of things we’re going to have to get at 
and then leverage the sensors and platforms that we have and 
integrate this data more effectively. 

 
Moderator:  Is there more of a demand as we look at the 

sensor capability?  And of course space, you mentioned that as 
well, and the interpretation.  Are they equally in need?  Is 
there more effort needed in the interpretation of this data and 
then providing it to your customer? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  Repeat the last part. 
 
Moderator:  Is there more of a need in the interpretation 

of the data than the obtaining of the data? 
 
Lt. Gen. James:  It’s always going to be a balance.  We 

don’t have sensors today looking at every spot on the globe, 
right?  24x7.  We simply don’t.  So in an ideal ISR world, 
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that’s what you would have. You’re watching everything, all the 
time, everywhere.  So the sensor piece, there will always be a 
demand for that but obviously we have to prioritize and we have 
to balance that sensor piece.  But I would offer that as you 
look at the sensor capability we put out there, both airborne 
and spaceborne and in the cyber domain, probably the harder 
problem today is bringing all that data together and doing 
something with it.  Making sure that you’ve got the tools that 
allow you to integrate.  Making sure you’ve got the tools that 
allow you to analyze and the computer does 80 percent of the 
work and the human only does 20 percent.  I would think that 
that, in my mind, is where we absolutely have to invest some of 
our effort because there’s tons of data.  There’s a lot of data 
that falls on the floor that we don’t use. So getting all of 
that and using it is good. 

 
Recently I had some dialogue with the former Vice Chairman 

of the Joint Chiefs.  We kind of ended up saying some people say 
well, I can’t handle all this data, but my point would be, and 
his was too, that more data is always better.  More data is 
always better.  It’s just how do you manage it and how do you 
utilize it effectively?  More data always gives you insights 
that you may not have gotten with less data.  Some of it may be 
bad data, you’ve got to figure out how to throw that out, but 
more data is always better. 

 
Moderator:  So we’ve got more data, we have the 

interpretation of that data, and then the distribution of that 
data.   

 
Lt. Gen. James:  Yes. 
 
Moderator:  To the warfighter.  Do you feel confident that 

there are commercial tools out there, or do we have to learn 
more on R&D, or what is the balance? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  It will be a balance.  Not all commercial 

tools are going to answer the questions that the military has.  
So that’s why I get to the comment about being more disciplined 
about defining what’s important from an S&T and an R&D 
perspective.  Let’s take advantage of those commercial tools, 
let’s take advantage of the fact that we’re building our DCGS 
system as a service oriented architecture so we can easily put 
applications on top of it and roll in those capabilities that 
are already developed.  But then let’s also define and be very 
precise about how do we prioritize the S&T investments and the 
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R&D investments so we get the most bang for the buck with the 
small amounts of dollars that we’re going to have. 

 
Moderator:  Right.  And as we draw down from the theaters 

there’s going to be perhaps, some would suggest, less demand for 
the data because the threats are not as clear.  With that in 
mind, how do we continue to keep the interpretation active? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  Well, you made the comment, “the threats 

are not as clear”.  That in my mind demands more ISR when the 
threats are not as clear.  So yes, we will draw down in 
Afghanistan.  But as I said earlier the counter-terrorism fight 
is not going away so we will still have a demand signal to do 
that.   Then you look at all the different areas around the 
globe that demand intelligence.  You all can pick different 
countries and I will guarantee you that we don’t know everything 
that’s going on in those different countries that we’re 
interested in.  So the demand signal is not going to get less, 
we just may focus our ISR in different areas than we’ve been 
able to focus it in the past, and our analysis. 

 
Moderator:  There has been a huge ramp-up, of course, in 

platforms in terms of Predator, Reaper, Global Hawk and the rest 
as we get to our 65 orbits.  There will probably be a new normal 
as we move from having acquired all these systems to maintaining 
them.  Is that going to be dramatic?  Will we have extra money 
because of that? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  Extra money.  [Laughter].  As General 

Shelton said, no.  [Laughter]. 
 
As we went in to the FY13 budget we laid in what we 

considered to be reasonable ramp rate to get us to 65 CAPs of 
Predators.  Excuse me, Reapers ultimately.  You’re going to have 
a mix for quite a while, but ultimately you’re taking 65 CAPs of 
Reapers.  

 
So we’re on that glide slope.  It is a program of record.  

We intend to get there and maintain that program of record and 
effectively fly it and have the replacement rates and those 
sorts of things as demanded, but that’s where we’re headed.  
That’s where the Air Force intends to be.  And I think we’re on 
that path.  But that doesn’t give you more money. 

 
Moderator:  There are some who would say that between the 

Army and the Navy and the Air Force in this business, DoD would 
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have targets of opportunity.  That there needs to be more joint 
effort or there needs to be service-specific efforts that we see 
no duplication. Have you seen efforts by DoD, and do you expect 
that what happens based upon our budget problems in the next few 
weeks, that we might even see more effort to collaborate? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  I’ll go back to one of my points of 

collaboration.  I would offer that the services are already 
doing that.  We don’t necessarily need OSD’s push to be smart 
about how we work together in the joint team. 

 
A great example is AirSea Battle.  You probably saw some of 

the roll-out of that from OSD here in the last week or so, that 
the Air Force and the Navy have been working on, for quite a 
while now, to determine how do we work together as an Air Force 
and a Navy in an A2AD environment?  What does that require?  
What does that mean?  Weapons platforms.  TTPs, ConOps, et 
cetera, and ISR.  So we’re already doing it there. 

 
I mentioned our discussion with the Army in terms of how do 

we look to work together from an R&D perspective on sensors that 
they want and sensors that we want? 

 
So I would offer that we don’t have to be driven by OSD to 

that.  We know that’s the smart thing to do and those are the 
paths that we’re on. 

 
Moderator:  You don’t see, you don’t have a need for an 

honest broker?  Folks are working together so good that we all 
see where our particular need is and are willing to accept the 
opinion of others? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  We work perfectly together.  [Laughter]. 
 
USDI is the broker.  Dr. Vickers and his team, they’re the 

folks that we discuss this with.  They’re the folks that we work 
the budget through, so we have good dialogue with them.  And 
certainly they have a view across the OSD that we work with.  
But I would offer that I think they’re pretty happy with how 
we’re doing business right now, but we’ll continue to dialogue 
with them and they will indeed be the honest broker at the end 
of the day. 

 
Moderator:  C-12.  Tell me what’s happening with the MC-12.  

What do you see as the future there?  Do you see us maintaining 
the Liberty as we go forward? 
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Lt. Gen. James:  Yes.  Again, it’s in our program.  We’ll 

have 37 Project Liberty aircraft.  We’ve identified the home 
base for them out at Beale.  We’ve moved squadrons out there to 
do the training and those sorts of things.  So absolutely, the 
MC-12 will continue to be an Air Force program of record. 

 
Moderator:  JSTARS.  Has JSTARS been important in CENTCOM 

and North Africa? 
 
Lt. Gen. James:  Yes.  Ground moving target indicator 

capability is important and it’s been shown.  We’ve flown JSTARS 
in a variety of operations and situations and the data it 
creates is important.  Obviously it all often depends on 
scenarios, but absolutely.  And as you know, we’re in the middle 
of doing an AOA on JSTARS and that will kind of lay out the 
future of where we go with that. 

 
Moderator:  Let me go back to something you said about 

machines being able to interpret.  Not the best use of the 
Airman’s time.  Do you have confidence there are machines out 
there that can look at TV motion, those kinds of things, and 
provide that kind of data, and have you seen that? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  There’s a lot of godo work going on in 

that arena, absolutely.  Could we take it today and plop it 
right into DCGS and it works a month from now?  Probably not.  
But that whole vide domain, the commercial industry is very 
attuned to how do I have all -- Let’s take YouTube for example.  
How do you index YouTube videos and how do you do the metadata 
and all that?   So there are people out there that are thinking 
about this stuff.  There’s a lot of research going on in how do 
I track targets and how do I set boundaries around that so I 
identify the target and I then alert the individual or the 
human.  So yes, there’s good work going on.  Some of it’s 
commercial, some of it’s government, some of it’s still in the 
R&D phase, but we intend to harvest as much of that as we can 
and ideally make it easy to drop it into the DCGS architecture. 

 
Moderator:  When we look at the Libyan operation many will 

say the Americans’ contribution of course was tankers.  It was 
support for the NATO fighters as they procured that mission.  
ISR played a big role in that if I’m not mistaken.  Did you find 
any issues in regards to how you communicated that information 
to the allies? 

 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Lt. Gen. James - 11/17/11             16 
 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 

Lt. Gen. James:  For the most part, no.  Let’s take 
Predator and Reaper video.  We’ve been communicating that data 
to the allies for a long time.  Global Hawk, kind of the same 
thing. 

 
So in general we did not find a big issue there because 

we’ve been working with the NATO countries for years and we 
developed the TTPs and the capabilities that we need.  There are 
a couple of systems out there, BICES is a system that we’ve used 
kind of at the Secret level to communicate data.  Then we 
developed a new tool called Unicorn which then further allowed 
us to push intel products out to NATO allies.  We utilized both 
of those very effectively during Libyan operations, so we’ve 
been working the NATO problem for quite a while.  It’s not 
perfect.  But we’ve made a lot of strides in the last few years 
on that. 

 
Moderator:  So when I talk about the delivery side.  How 

about the request side?  When they were looking for data did you 
find that you received those requests timely and in way that you 
could respond to? 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  It really is just like any other 

operation.  The CAOC, from an airborne perspective, the CAOC and 
the ISR division in the CAOC are the folks that really are 
responsible for putting all that together.  And we had a CAOC 
that was stood up for these NATO operations and that’s how we 
operated.  So it wasn’t that different from what we’d do in 
Afghanistan.  Yeah, there were probably some startup issues and 
making sure we got all this put together effectively, but we 
relied on the processes that have served us well in Afghanistan 
and Iraq with the CAOC and the ISRF doing their thing in terms 
of data requests and intelligence requests.  

 
Moderator:  This one I’m not sure I understand.  It says, 

did Dave Deptula leave any secret notes in the desk?  
[Laughter]. 

 
Lt. Gen. James:  He will be here tomorrow.  Ask him.  

[Laughter]. 
 
Moderator:  Thank you, General James.  Terrific. 
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